
the f-Stop 

.Next program meeting is on Tuesday January 5th at 6:30pm at the Eau Gallie Civic Center located in 

Historic Eau Gallie.  The address is 1551 Highland Avenue, Melbourne, FL. 

NEWSLETTER OF THE CA MERA CLUB OF BREVARD  

The CCB will be taking you around the world at our January program meeting featuring our popular ñAV 

Slideshow Extravaganzaò.  The AV slideshows are created by our very own CCB photographers.  Youôll 

see hundreds and hundreds of beautiful photographs in a fast pace format.  The January AV Slideshow 

Extravaganza is one of our most popular programs of the year.  This will be our 6th Annual AV Slideshow 

Extravaganza.  

The slideshows incorporate different show styles, exotic locations, amazing scenery, creativity, and all sorts 

of dynamic music.  If you like fascinating and stunning photography, along with great music, the January 

program is an evening you wonôt want to miss. 

 Camera Club of Brevard, Inc. 

 PO Box 542 

 Melbourne, FL 32902 

 

WEBSITE:  http://ccbrevard.org/ 

CAMERA CLUB MAILING ADDRESS AND INFORMATION  

JANUARY PROGRAM  

JANUARY CLUB MEETING DATE AND LOCATION  

DECEMBER 2015 / JANUARY 

JANUARY BOARD MEETING  

Our next board meeting will be held on Thursday January 14th, at 7:00 pm.  All club members are invited 

and welcome to attend.  Location is at Panera Bread, 275 E Eau Gallie Blvd in Indian Harbour Beach.  By 

attending, youôll see it takes a team effort to make the club successful.  We would like your help to make it 

even better.   



CLUB OFFICERS 

MONTHLY & QUARTERLY CONTEST THEMES  

CLUB INFORMATION  

BECOMING A CAMERA CLUB OF BREVARD MEMBER  

Itôs time to renew your Camera Club of Brevard  2016 membership.  Yearly dues are $30.00 for 

individuals, $35.00 for families.  Checks are to be made payable to the Camera Club of Brevard, Inc.  You 

can pay membership dues at all monthly meetings.  Or, you may mail them to Camera Club of Brevard, PO 

Box 542, Melbourne, Florida 32902. 

Club Officers 

Title Name Phone # 

President Richard Thomson 321-848-1110 

VP of Programs OPEN   

VP of Field Trips OPEN  

Secretary 
Shannon 

McGregor 
321-868-1916 

Treasurer Judy Pastore 321-723-6940 

Special   

Competition Nancy Williamson 321-626-7266 

Coordinator     

F-Stop Editor Ann Bernick 321-723-2575 

Membership Marsha Sea 321-254-9629 

Webmaster OPEN  

Monthly & Quarterly Contest Themes 

Month Theme 

2016 

January Black and White 

February Shadows 

March Vintage ~ Quarterly Contest 

April Open ~ including Creative Class 

CCB Board of Director Nominations 

Nominations for the Camera Club of Brevard Board of Directors will take place during the January program 

meeting. 



NEWSLETTER INFORMATION  

Let the club know what you like or do not like about the newsletter.  What do you want to see more or less of?  

Help us make it a better newsletter and Club. 

What to you turn to first?  What do you not even look at? 

Is there something you want to see in the f~stop?  Any suggestions or comments?  Email the club at 

info@ccbrevard.com. 

If you wish to have something put into the  f-Stop you must send it in no later than the 25th of the month. Please 

remember to include your name not just your email.  Pictures, travels, funny stories, helpful hint or your most 

secret place to take great photoôs 

The 2016 Space Coast Birding and Wildlife Festival will be held in Titusville, January 20th-25th.  This 

year's festival is concentrating on PHOTOGRAPHY.  Many of it's workshops are filling up fast, or 

are already sold out.  If you plan to participate in the festival, do not delay in registering, and signing-up for 

workshops and other photography sessions.  You can visit the SCBWF website here:  http://

www.spacecoastbirdingandwildlifefestival.org/  

SPACE COAST BIRDING AND WILDLIFE FESTIVAL   

http://www.spacecoastbirdingandwildlifefestival.org/
http://www.spacecoastbirdingandwildlifefestival.org/


JANUARY  FIELD TRIP  

The CCB will visit The Albin Polasek Museum & Sculpture Gardens.  This is a historical site in Winter Park, and it 

is a beautiful place for photography.  The museum includes Albin Polasek's former retirement home, studio, galleries, 

and chapel, as well as surrounding gardens containing figurative sculpture and mythological pieces.  The are 

approximately 200 sculptures and antiquities on display at this historic site. 

The field trip takes place on SATURDAY, JANUARY 9T H.  Weôll meet at The Albin Polasek Museum & 

Sculpture Gardens at 10:00am.  Admission cost is $5.00 per person.  Guests are always invited to attend.  The 

address is 633 Osceola Avenue, Winter Park, FL 32789. Drive time is about 1:20 from downtown, Melbourne. Here 

is a map link: https://goo.gl/maps/3DVyA992fb52  For more information about the Albin Polasek Museum & 

Sculpture Gardens, visit: http://polasek.org/  

CCB MONTHLY AND QUAR TERLY CONTEST RULES  

Remember, the CCB Monthly and Quarterly contest rules are listed on the Clubôs web site.  Normal ratio 

photographs are to be no larger than 15 inches on a side and a minimum of 7 inches on the shortest side 

(exceptions are listed on the CCB web site).   Panorama images must be at least a 2x1 ratio and the image can 

be up to, but not larger, than 20x10 inches.  No frames are allowed, photographs may be matted or mounted, 

one entry per person, the photos must have been taken within the last 18 months, and you must be a club 

member to enter. 

The CCBôs photo contest theme for January is ñBlack and Whiteò. Black and White can be a photograph in Black 

and White.  Or, can you envision another type of ñblack and whiteò.  This photo contest has lots of possibilities for 

great photographs..  For more information about CCB Photo Contests, visit the Rules and Guidelines at: http://

ccbrevard.org/?q=contest%20guidelines  

Bring your ñBlack and Whiteò photograph to the CCBôs January program meeting.  The Class A and Class B 1st 

place winners will receive a 11òx14ò photographic print compliments of Southern Photo Supply. For all your photo 

supplies, visit Southern Photo Supply.  Here is their website: http://southernphotosupply.com/  

JANUARYôS PHOTO CONTEST THEME - "BLACK AN D WHITE ò 



REVIEW OF EVENTS  

NOVEMBER PROGRAM REV IEW  

NOVEMBER FIELD TRIP REVIEW  

Our annual bus trip was quite a success visiting St. Augustine, FL.  Members visited the St. Augustine 

Lighthouse, Castillo de San Marcos, the Old Town, and the museums.  Many members took advantage of the 

trolley system to get around town.  There was a pirate festival taking place, and many ñpiratesò were seen and 

photographed throughout the day. 

Local photographer and Photoshop expert Robert Vanelli provided club members an outstanding evening 

program.  Robert took members and guests through an actual portraiture sitting that involved posing a subject, 

lighting, capturing the image in your camera, transferring your image to your computer, and most importantly, 

backing up your images.  The CCB thanks Robert for this excellent program.  Here are a couple of web-links 

that Robert mentioned in his program: 

Building a Bulletproof Backup System - Presentation: http://bit.ly/1DFc6jj 

The Essential Guide to Lightroom - Presentation: http://bit.ly/1GCnwL4 

Have You Created Your 2015 Metadata Copyright Preset? - http://bit.ly/vCopyright 

  

You can follow Robert Vanelli on these web-sites: 

Facebook - https://www.facebook.com/mrvanelli 

Twitter  - https://twitter.com/vanelli 

YouTube - https://www.youtube.com/user/rvanelli 

Instagram - https://instagram.com/robertvanelli/  

Google + - https://plus.google.com/+RobertVanelli/posts 

http://bit.ly/1DFc6jj
http://bit.ly/1GCnwL4
http://bit.ly/vCopyright
https://www.facebook.com/mrvanelli
https://twitter.com/vanelli
https://www.youtube.com/user/rvanelli
https://instagram.com/robertvanelli/
https://plus.google.com/+RobertVanelli/posts


2015 ANNUAL PRINT COMPETITION AND PARTY REVIEW  

The 2015 Annual Print Competition and Party was a great success.  This year, we had the best food ever brought to 

an APC Party.  The club would like to thank everyone who brought their delicious homemade food items to the 

party.  It was overall, the most incredible food you could imagine.  Second, the club would like to thank all the 

photographers who entered the photograph competition.  This is what makes the party possible.  We had 143 

images unique images entered .into this yearôs Annual Print Competition.  The CCB thanks Erika Masterson, Jerry 

Hanzl, and Robert Vanelli for judging this yearôs contest. 

The club had a raffles throughout the evening.  Prizes ranged for tickets to Michael McDonalds Holiday Show at 

the King Center, a couple $100 Gift Certificates to Nations Photo lab (one of the premier photo processing 

facilities in the USA), Gifts from Southern Photo Supply, Sterling Photo, and many more.  See all the sponsors of 

the raffle prizes below. The Camera Club of Brevard thanks all of the raffle prize sponsors very much. 



Nature Photography ï Keeping it Natural  

By Dawn Currie 

Earlier this year, I wrote an article that provided some clarification on the Photographic Society of America's definition 

of Nature Photography as it applied to choosing subjects. This is the definition the Glennie Nature Salon and other well-

known competitions use in their selection and scoring.  

So, with Glennie Nature just around the corner, let's take a closer look at this second half of the PSA definition:  

Any form of manipulation that alters the truth of the photographic statement [is not allowed]. No 

techniques that add, relocate, replace, or remove pictorial elements except by cropping are permitted. 

Techniques that enhance the presentation of the photograph without changing the nature story or the 

pictorial content, or without altering the content of the original scene, are permitted including HDR, focus 

stacking and dodging/burning. Techniques that remove elements added by the camera, such as dust spots, 

digital noise, and film scratches, are allowed. Stitched images are not permitted. All allowed adjustments 

must appear natural. 

The key is "all allowed adjustments must appear natural." This applies to in-camera and post-processing. If an image 

does not appear natural to a judge, it risks being scored down or disqualified. Your image has to stand on its own, you are 

not there to defend whether you have made adjustments or not. Some competitions even ask for raw files of winning 

images to confirm the authenticity of the nature subject. 

In the fieldé 

Depth of field - needs to be controlled in the field by choosing the right lens, aperture, and distance to subject. Blurring 

cannot be added later in post processing! 

Supplemental light - It is ok to use a reflector or fill flash. This supplemental light needs to be subtle, done without the 

appearance of a second, unnatural light source. Specular highlights can occur naturally from the sun glinting off water, 

etc.; but they also can be introduced by too strong a flash ï be careful. Additionally, telltale bi-directional shadows or 

highlights and multiple catch lights in the eyes will cause judges to mark down images.  

Filters ï Special effect filters such as graduated color, star filters, soft-focus, center-spot focus, etc. cannot be used. 

Neutral density, polarizing, or other filters which modify the image to more closely represent the reality the photographer 

saw are permissible. Use caution when considering polarizing and warming filters, and setting your color balance. Any of 

these can cause a shift to unnatural or over-saturated colors. 

Now, for post processingé 

HDR ï now permitted but not the grunge-look, over saturated, or extreme detail that made this technique popular. Nature 

photographers, especially landscape photographers, blend multiple exposures to achieve a natural look, capturing what 

the human eye saw (the camera lens has a fixed aperture, the human eye adjusts for different illumination in a landscape).  

Focus ï focus staking can be used to achieve a natural look when photographing complex subjects close-up. However, 

blurring filters and similar digital adjustments in post-processing are not authorized. 

Sharpening ï in moderation. Especially if you are shooting raw, sharpening is necessary. This can be done to the whole 

image or select parts to achieve a natural look. Don't sharpen a blurred background, it only adds digital noise that detracts 

from your subjects. I also recommend feathering your area selection or sharpening tool and keep it inside the edges of the 

portion you are sharpening to achieve a more natural look and avoid hallows around the subject. Over-sharpening of any 

part or the whole will weaken a nature image. 



Nature Photography ï Keeping it Natural        continued 

By Dawn Currie 

Overall and selective lightening or darkening ï editing tools such as dodging and burning, curves, levels, shadows, 

highlights, etc. are at your disposal just as long as the result appears natural and does not alter the truth of the story 

depicted. 

Color ï adjustments to the color balance are permitted to restore the natural color of the subject. If desired, color can be 

removed to create a black and white image.  

Cropping ï easy and acceptable way to eliminate a distracting or human element and to strengthen overall composition. 

There are no limitations for cropping and no requirement to maintain the original aspect ratio. 

Cloning ï for sensor dust and film scratches only. You may not add, relocate, replace, or remove pictorial elements. 

Reorientation ï reversing your image, or doing a horizontal flip is permissible. Just be careful that you don't reverse the 

orientation of a well-known landmark or the writing on a scientific band. 

At the end of the day, it is important to remember that the well-being of your nature subject is more important than the 

photograph. Nature photography is doing no harm, using good judgment, learning about the subject, telling a good nature 

story, protecting and appreciating the natural environment, and capturing its beauty and order. Learning about your 

subject's habits and behaviors without disruption or interference will enrich your experience and the quality of your 

nature photographs. 

Nature photography is about the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth. Leave image manipulation for open 

competitions and artistic exhibitions. If you have any questions about anything I've stated here, you can drop me a note at 

dawn@dcreproductions.com ï if I can't answer your question, I'll ask my mentor at the PSA Nature Division for 

clarification.  

Nature photography is all about representing nature in all its glory, the good, the bad, and the ugly, just as we encounter it 

in the field. What story will you capture and reveal to your viewer  

All along US Route 1, fruit and citrus stands were numerous in the middle of last century.  Most of these stands have 

disappeared.  However, there are still a few around.  Two current citrus markets offer nice photography.  Visit Harveyôs 

Grove on US Rt1 in Rockledge, and Hale Groves in Sebastian are great please to visit.  Now is the time of year for 

CITRUS STANDS 

An Old Citrus Stand Along US Rt. 1 

Harveyôs Grove in Rockledge 

Hale Groves in Sebastian 

mailto:dawn@dcreproductions.com

